Westmoreland Town Board

Regular Meeting

September 8, 2014

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:28 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilpersons David Husted, Scott Brown, Hubert Pritchard and Charles Hebbard. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Recreation Director Jerrid Otis and five (5) residents.

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one in the audience wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting and asked for the recreation report.

Recreation Director Jerrid Otis informed the Board that he contacted Acme for a quote on repairing the skimmer lines at the pool.  Acme does not do that type of repair work.

Mr. Otis was contacted by some of the lifeguards at the pool who questioned their paychecks.  It was determined that roughly 100 hours were missed in payroll over the course of the summer.  This error was caught, audited by the Town Clerk and corrected prior to the last payroll cycle. Mr. Otis indicated this was just another reason that the current organization should be let go.  

Mr. Otis continued stating that a stipend of $1,500.00 was promised to the Pool Director by the Association President.  Given the current balance in their checking account, it does not appear there is enough money to pay the stipend.
Supervisor Eisnor explained that the Association Director was told at the beginning of the season that the Town was allotting the stipend amount to the Recreation Director position and that the Pool Director was paid an hourly wage.  Mr. Otis indicated that the stipend was supposed to compensate for scheduling time the Director performs on her own time.

The Supervisor stated that if anyone should receive compensation it should be Walt Zarnoch.  He provided hours of much needed help in keeping the pump up and running. No one from the Recreation Association was ever available for such repairs or even for fundraising events. 
Mr. Otis stated he needs to know as soon as possible if the pool will be opening next year.  He feels it is important to start fundraising now and fundraising depends heavily on the Town applying for a 501C designation.  Discussion continued on the costs associated with running the pool.
Councilperson Hebbard indicated he was in the very early stages of negotiating a “battle of the bands” fundraiser.  The Supervisor asked Attorney Mattacola if the Town can discharge the current Recreation Association and initiate one of their own.  Attorney Mattacola replied yes, the Town owns the pool and can contract anyone they want to run it.  Councilperson Pritchard cautioned that it is difficult to count on volunteers in any scenario.

Mr. Jerrid advised the Board that work has been occurring at the Town Park.  The Highway Department with the help from the Whitestown Highway Department has removed the “mound” from the baseball field, the road has been extended down to the walking trail entrance and additional parking has been added.  All materials and machinery were donated by both Highway Departments. Mr. Otis would like to promote the walking trail more next year.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mr. Otis for his report and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported:

      A)  The boom mower is back on the tractor so we will be able to begin mowing again.
       B)  We have started chipping brush again and will continue until the snow flies.
       C)  We have been working at the Town Park leveling the ground and extending the road and put in a  

             small parking area.
 Highway Superintendent Eddy added that the Highway Crew also painted the trim, shutters and doors on the Reading Center.
Since his report, the boom mower was taken to Clinton Tractor because the mowing arm can’t be controlled.  He is waiting on a quote for repairs. 

Supervisor Eisnor added that Mr. Johnson went to Clinton Tractor today and they are lending the Park a roto-tiller to loosen the baselines on the baseball field.  Currently, the lines are very compacted and weeds are growing up in the base lines.  The only way to correct this is with a roto-tiller. 

Councilperson Pritchard asked the Highway Superintendent if he has had any word on the new truck. Superintendent Eddy replied that it should be delivered in October, and then sent to Syracuse for the plow and sander attachments.  Hopefully it will be in service before the snow flies.
Councilperson Husted asked if the Highway Department plans on laying any gravel on the shoulders of Creaser Road.  Superintendent Eddy replied that he is waiting on County to use their shouldering machine.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Highway Superintendent heard anything about the County asking surrounding Towns to plow more County roads to make up for the loss of Vernon and Verona.  Superintendent Eddy replied not as of yet.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessor’s report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that our equalization rate is final at 66.5%.  The computer has been loaded to start next year’s work.  The new computer is loaded with my information, just need the State to install ORPS. I have started printing up the new blank forms for 2014 Exemption that must be used. 

The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported for the month of August the following permits were issued: 
	

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	8/12/14
	2014-0072
	Gibbs
	Kevin
	6075 NYS Route 233
	274.000-2-42
	Special permit
	$50.00

	8/19/14
	2014-072A
	Rahn
	Michael
	4785 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-40
	Deck
	$20.00

	8/21/14
	2014-0073
	Paradis
	Joel
	7249 West Main Street
	302.004-1-20
	Porch
	$22.00

	8/21/14
	2014-0074
	Bechtel
	Scott
	6630 Lowell Road
	301.000-2-13
	Porch 
	$20.00

	8/26/14
	2014-0075
	Delaney
	Joseph
	6263 Lowell Road
	301.000-1-18.15
	Porch
	$20.00

	8/26/14
	2014-0076
	Smith
	Christopher
	5524 NYS Route 26
	300.000-1-28
	Addition
	$61.00

	8/26/14
	2014-0077
	Mudge
	Baden
	6884 Dix Road
	274.000-2-17.1
	Septic
	$45.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$238.00


In addition, a complaint of pet rooster noise in Tindall Manor. Chickens always in road at my parent’s old house on Stone Road, not fenced in.  Possibly we need a zoning change for farm animals as pets in confined residential areas?
I spoke to owner of property on Skinner Road with animals and camper on vacant lot.  Owner has agreed that she would clean up and remove animals from property. She says she has plans to build a house there in the near future.

I received an inspection request from Child Protective Services for the yellow stucco house on Route 233, 2nd house from post office towards corner.  Kids are living in the house with no supervision, broken water pipes, (Jim Wharram turned off water), holes in floor, stairs are broken, house full of garbage, tub full of human waste.  Gary has begun process to condemn the property.  The owner has died, (Gary Nicholas) and his wife is in a nursing home.
The Surgical center is progressing quickly.
Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that Terry Williamson has presented his letter of resignation effective December 31, 2014.

The Supervisor thanked Mr. Williamson for his report and indicated that a Water District Report was provided by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint as follows:
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed Quarterly Stage 2 Disinfection By-product sampling.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

· Repaired & replaced many parts on our spare chlorinator pump. We need to get a replacement pump on order. I am working with Jeff Fazekis with Gartner Equipment to get us a quote on replacement pumps. 

· Placing an order with USA Blue Book for more reagents for our CL17 monitor.

· When doing my daily inspection on the evening of the 27th I noticed that the main water pump was running but the chlorinator pump was not. After checking the main control panel I found that the chlorinator pump was not receiving a signal. I called Karl Hughes with Aqua Logics to help me trouble shoot the issue. After going through a bunch of tests we found that a ¼ amp fuse that was blown. I ran to Radio Shack to pick up a fuse (along with a couple spares). After replacing the fuse and updating the settings we were in business again.

Tindall Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed Quarterly Stage 2 Disinfection Byproduct sampling.

· Completed semi-annual water flushing of all hydrants.

· Performed 2 UFPO dig requests

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.
Supervisor Eisnor added that the Town is going to need new chlorinator pumps as the last extra one was just installed.  The Water Plant Operator should have quotes available by the October Board meeting.

The meter replacement in the Tindall Water District is going well.  There are approximately six (6) residents who have yet to change out the meter.  A final notice was sent Saturday stipulating the meter must be changed or the water will be shut off.

Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Reading Center report.
Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported in August we loaned out 902 items, registered five new patrons, and purchased eleven (11) new books. We are back on winter hours, Sept. to May.

Ms. McFadden thanked the Highway Department for painting at the Reading Center.  She stated it looks wonderful.

The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorney’s report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

· Assisted Town Supervisor with procedural requirements of hydro-fracking ban;

· Corresponded with the County regarding Workers’ Compensation Insurance transfer;

· Represented Town in case regarding violation of Chapter 95 of Town Code, Dogs 

· Assisted the Town Board with multiple miscellaneous issues.

Attorney Mattacola stated that he received a voicemail from Oneida County Workers Compensation Attorney Samuel Harris on Friday.  He has not been able to speak with him as of yet.

The Town Attorney indicated he did receive a copy of the Planning Boards recommendation regarding the hydro-fracking ban.  Their feeling is that the law is too vague in what constitutes fracking.  He will speak with the Planning Board Chairman and work with him to obtain the proper wording.  Councilperson Pritchard was concerned over the transportation (piping) of the natural gas section of the ban. Discussion continued where several distinct scenarios were posed and interpretations made. 

Attorney Mattacola advised the Board that he has a proposed agreement between Rome, Whitestown and Westmoreland to extend the water line up Route 233 to approximately forty (40) Whitestown residents. He explained to the Board that the agreement is actually between Rome and Whitestown and Westmoreland is only listed because of the Camelot Water District.  The agreement specifically stipulates that all costs associated with the project will be assumed by Whitestown.  The Attorney added that he would like to see a provision put in stating that should Camelot ask for a percentage back off the new line in the future, Whitestown would be the responsible party. 

144 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Town Supervisor to sign the inter-municipal agreement with Whitestown and Rome provided the provision ”should Camelot ask for a percentage back off the new line in the future, Whitestown would be the responsible party” is added.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Town Clerks report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported in August, the Town Clerk’s office sold five (5) new dog licenses, renewed fifty-three (53) individual dog licenses, for $494.00.  Of that, $80.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $414.00, which includes $14.00 in late fees.

On August 8, 2014 fourteen (14) late notices were sent out for dogs due in July 2014.  Renewal notices, for seventy-four (74) dogs due in September, were sent out August 29, 2014.

DECALS sales totaled $2,458.00, of which the Town realized $135.35 in commissions.

There was one (1) marriage licenses issued in August for a total of $40.00, of which the Town realized $17.50. Five (5) certified copies were issued for $50.00, one (1) peddler’s permit for $25.00 and one (1) dog redemption fee for $10.00.

Seven (7) permanent handicapped permits and one (1) temporary handicapped permit were issued or renewed during the month.

Our next Blood Drive is set for September 6, 2014.

Communications received:

1. Town of Westmoreland- bid award letter to Poland Sand & Gravel.

2. Sue Gardinier- dog seizure form.

3. Attorney Gregory Mattacola- copy of letter sent to Oneida County Workers Compensation Attorney regarding the status of the Town of Westmoreland’s withdrawal from the plan.

4. Town of Westmoreland- letter to NYS Agricultural Society providing explanation of civic duties and support of Mr. and Mrs. Hubert Pritchard.

5. Westmoreland Town Supervisor- thank you to Margaret Leone for help with the Westmoreland Pool chicken bar-b-cue.

6. Westmoreland Town Supervisor- thank you to Mike Flint for help with the Westmoreland Pool chicken bar-b-cue.

7. Westmoreland Town Supervisor- thank you to Knuckleheads’ Brewhouse for help with the Westmoreland Pool chicken bar-b-cue.

8. Westmoreland Town Supervisor- thank you to Ted Flint for help with the Westmoreland Pool chicken bar-b-cue.

9. Concerned Residents- questions concerning codes within the Town and possible infractions of those codes.

10. Copy of signed agreement with Troy & Banks to perform an audit on street lighting costs.

11.  Rome Daily Sentinel- article stating County withholding snow plowing contracts to Vernon and Verona.

12. Terry Williamson- resignation letter effective December 31, 2014.

Checks received:
1. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel-July


$         312.10

2. Seymour Excavating

two (2) water meters

$         500.00

3. County of Oneida

additional snow removal 
$      3,521.00

4. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Ossont-July

$     12,213.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Bowers- July

$       8,330.00


6. County of Oneida

2nd quarter sales tax

$   297,820.56     

7. Westmoreland Fire District
fuel 6/30-7/31


$       1,111.40

8. Clark Mills Fire District          
fuel



$            78.01

9. Clark Mills Fire District          
fuel



$          153.24       

9. Park Rental


4 residents


$          100.00

10. Time Warner Cable

franchise fees


$     13,248.93

11. Time Warner Cable

franchise fees


$       6,457.80   

The Town Clerk added that the blood drive on September 6, 2014 yielded 14 donors.
Councilperson Hebbard reviewed the problems associated with the six (6) remaining residents in the Tindall Water District who have not changed over their meter.  Most of which involve water heater tanks preventing access to the meter or vacant homes.

The Supervisor advised the Board of the problems with the air conditioning unit that were discovered over the weekend.  The unit was leaking water into the hallway.  The Supervisor contacted a heating and air conditioning specialist who will be making the necessary repairs and also inspecting the heating system.

Discussion turned to the water meters that were or were not installed in the businesses and residences on Seymour Lane.  This is an ongoing problem and the Supervisor asked Mr. Seymour to report on the status within two (2) weeks.

Councilperson Husted spoke of the research he has been doing with converting our street lights to LED lights.  He stated he has determined that there are 180 streetlights within the Town.  To convert every light to LED would cost $36,354.00.  It is not determined how long each bulb should last, but they do come with a five (5) year warranty.   Councilperson Husted continued stating it is recommended that the photo cell should be replaced on each light at the time the LED light is added which would incur and addition $10.00 to $15.00 per light.  Installation charges are not included in these figures.

Supervisor Eisnor asked about the program that National Grid Offers.  He stated that there is only one company that will be recognized by National Grid to perform this type of work.  Mr. Otis stated that NYS will offer rebates for these types of projects as well.  Councilperson Husted indicated he would look into this further.

Councilperson Pritchard asked the Codes Officer about the letter received from the residents of Lowell concerning the appearance of some of the properties out that way.  Codes Officer Williamson stated he has already issued some orders to remedy there, however because the letter was extremely vague and was not signed it is impossible to determine if he has addressed all the issues there.

Councilperson Pritchard reported on the meeting he attended with Mohawk Valley Water Authority and the Town of Kirkland to discuss the extension of the current water line south on Route 233 to Route 5 and east up Route 5 to encompass Martin Drive.  Discussion at the meeting was to apply for a shared services grant to help defray costs associated with the project.  Any district ultimately established would be taken over by the water supplier.  Councilperson Pritchard asked the Board to consider whether to continue with this project as an engineering study needs to be done.

145 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to continue to explore various avenues to extend the water line south on Route 233 to Route 5 and east up Route 5 to encompass Martin Drive.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Terry Williamson for his thirteen years of service to the Town.

The Supervisor relayed a conversation he had with Fire Chief Jeff Grube.  Chief Grube indicated that local tow trucks are not being used by 911 dispatch operators at the call center.  The Chief indicated that a local law or resolution needs to be enacted by the Town Board and sent to the 911 call center to stipulate that Westmoreland area tow trucks are to be used for any accident that occurs within the Town line.  Attorney Mattacola agreed to look into it.

146 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adopt the Oneida County Hazard Mitigation Plan as follows:
ADOPTION RESOLUTION FOR THE 

2013 UPDATE OF THE ONEIDA COUNTY HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN

Town of Westmoreland Town Board

Address:  P.O. Box 310, Westmoreland, New York

RESOLUTION NUMBER:  146

A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN OF WESTMORELAND ADOPTING THE 2013 UPDATE OF THE ONEIDA COUNTY HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN. 

WHEREAS the Town of WESTMORELAND recognizes the threat that natural hazards pose to people and property within the Town of WESTMORELAND; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of WESTMORELAND, with the assistance of the Oneida County Soil and Water Conservation District has gathered information and prepared the Oneida County Hazard Mitigation Plan Update; and

WHEREAS, the 2013 Update to the Oneida County Hazard Mitigation Plan  identifies mitigation goals and actions to reduce or eliminate long-term risk to people and property in the Town of WESTMORELAND from the impacts of future hazards and disasters; and 

WHEREAS adoption by the Town of WESTMORELAND demonstrates our commitment to the hazard mitigation and achieving the goals outlined in the 2013 Update to the Oneida County Hazard Mitigation Plan, and, 

WHEREAS, the 2013 Oneida County Hazard Mitigation Plan Update has been prepared in accordance with the Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000; and

WHEREAS, the Town of WESTMORELAND is a local unit of government that has afforded the citizens an opportunity to comment and provide input in the Plan and the actions in the Plan; and

WHEREAS, the Town Board has reviewed the Plan and affirms that the Plan will be updated no less than every 5 years; 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the WESTMORELAND Town Board that the Town of WESTMORELAND adopts the Oneida County Hazard Mitigation Plan as this jurisdiction's Natural Hazard Mitigation Plan, and resolves to execute the actions in the Plan. 

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced that a contract was received from Oneida County Soil and Water for a grant to replace the culvert on Shed Road with a box culvert.

Councilperson Brown read the entire proposal to the Board as follows;
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147 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Brown to table this discussion until such time that it can be established that the Highway Superintendent and the Highway crew can act as contractors under the contract with Oneida County Soil and Water to replace the culvert on Shed Road.
The Supervisor advised the Board that a motion is required to remove Hubert Pritchard and Peal Clark as authorized signatories from the Cemetery accounts and add Kenneth Eisnor, Diane Rolewicz and Jody Burdick as authorized signatories.

148 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown and seconded by Councilperson Husted to remove Hubert Pritchard and Peal Clark as authorized signatories from the Cemetery accounts and add Kenneth Eisnor, Diane Rolewicz and Jody Burdick as authorized signatories.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor spoke on the lighting at the Town Park.  He indicated that he feels we have so much trouble there because we do not have sufficient lighting.  He has obtained a quote for three (3) LED flood lights on timers, three (3) brackets and labor and materials for $1,692.00.  Kids are going into the park, after closing and going between the buildings where they can’t be seen from the road.  

The Supervisor continued stating there has been a lot of neglect at the park over the years.  There is painting that needs to be done and the old road needs oil and stone.  He has two options to present to the Board.
Plan A:

Old road only

oil and stone

$3,094.27



New Road

#1 stone, oil

$5,259.69

For a total of


$8,353.96  

Plan B:  Fred Wickham from American Asphalt has offered any extra oil he may have at the end of the season.  His company would disperse the oil on the new section of the road and the Highway Department would then have two (2) hours to apply the stone. 

Supervisor Eisnor stated plan B would save the Town the cost of the oil, but we would be taking a change that there would be any oil left.  If not, we would have to pay full retail price in the spring to complete the job.  The Supervisor advised the Board that there is a balance of around $16,056.00 in the park fund that could be used.
149 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to authorize payment of $3,094.27 to re-oil and stone the old driveway at the Town Park and to expend $1,692.00 to purchase and install three (3) LED lights with brackets and installation at the Town Park.  Discussion commenced on the necessity of additional lights.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Attorney Mattacola stated he would like further time to review and discuss the Snow and Ice Agreement with the County.  He has some concerns with a statement in the agreement stating that the County can withhold payment if they do not approve of the work performed. He will have a recommendation for the Board at the October meeting.

The Supervisor asked the Board if they wanted to place an ad in the paper for Codes Officer.  Councilperson Pritchard agreed that would be a good way to recruit prospective candidates.

150 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisors, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

151 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the minutes of August 11, 2014.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

152 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid vouchers #331 through #369 (excluding vouchers 356 through 365 which were not used due to a numbering error) of the General Fund, totaling $39,333.14.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

153 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follow:

Tindall Water


voucher #7


which totals
$ 7,085.67
Westmoreland Water

vouchers #50 through #58
which totals
$ 18,489.54
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

154 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #202 through #224, which total $93,437.80.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor asked all Board members to be available on September 30, 2014 at 6:00 P.M. for the dispersal of the Preliminary Budget.  The next regular Board meeting will be held October 13, 2014 at 6:30 P.M.  

The Supervisor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Richard Storey, Route 233 asked if the water leak in Tindall Manor had been rectified.  Supervisor Eisnor replied the Water Plant Operator has been unable to locate any leak in the area that it is being reported.  Councilperson Brown agreed to meet Ted Flint there to investigate.

The regular meeting was reconvened.

155 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:08 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
